City Council Building Chattanooga, Tennessee May 3, 2011 6:00 p.m.

Chairman Ladd called the meeting of the Chattanooga Council to order with Councilmen Benson, Berz, Gilbert, McGary, Murphy, Rico and Scott present; Councilwoman Robinson was absent due to personal commitment. City Attorney Michael McMahan, Management Analyst Randy Burns and Council Clerk Carol O'Neal were also present.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE/INVOCATION

Councilwoman Scott led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance, followed by invocation by Kiwon Marquist Toney.

Councilman Gilbert introduced Master Toney as the National Boxing Champion in the 10 year old division and explained that he (Toney) would be recognized within the next couple weeks; noting that it is a story the Council needs to hear.

Chairman Ladd expressed thanks to Mr. Toney for his presence and stated the Council looks forward to the forthcoming presentation.

MINUTE APPROVAL

On motion of Councilman Rico, seconded by Councilman Murphy, the minutes of the previous meeting were approved as published and signed in open meeting.

AMEND CITY CODE

On motion of councilman Rico, seconded by Councilwoman Scott,

AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND CHATTANOOGA CITY CODE, PART II, CHAPTEAR 31, ARTICLE VIII, DIVISION 7, FEES, SECTION 31-356(D) RELATIVE TO INSPECTION AND MAINTENANCE AGREEMENTS

Passed second and final reading and was signed in open meeting; **Councilman Murphy voted "no"**.

AGREEMENT

On motion of Councilman McGary, seconded by Councilwoman Berz,

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE ADMINISTRATOR OF THE DEPARTMENT OF PARKS AND RECREATION TO ENTER INTO AN AGREEMENT WITH SOUTHERN MARINE CONSTRUCTION COMPANY FOR THE DREDGING OF ROSS' LANDING MARINA, IN AN AMOUNT NOT TO EXCEED THREE HUNDRED FORTY-TWO THOUSAND FIVE HUNDRED DOLLARS (\$342,500.00)

Was adopted.

<u>AGREEMENT</u>

On motion of Councilman Benson, seconded by Councilman Gilbert,

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE ADMINISTRATOR OF THE DEPARTMENT OF PARKS AND RECREATION TO ENTER INTO AN AGREEMENT WITH MAJOR LEAGUE BASEBALL FOR THE "REVIVING BASEBALL IN INNER CITIES" PROGRAM

Was adopted.

CONTRACT

Councilman McGary and Gilbert made the motion and second the adopt this Resolution.

Councilwoman Scott asked if the Council should consider adding to the motion "subject to approval for a beer and alcohol permit" because if they cannot get a beer or alcohol permit for whatever reason, are we required to honor the contract.

City Attorney McMahan explained that the percentage across the board for all the various sub-components of the concession IS 30% of gross revenues minus taxes, especially with respect to the alcohol tax; that if they cannot get a permit then we do not have to sign the contract. He stated if they do not obtain the permits we will not sign the contract, either.

Councilwoman Scott stated regardless of whether we pass it. City Attorney McMahan responded "yes".

Councilwoman Scott noted that she has no problem with it.

CONTRACT (Continued)

On motion of councilman McGary, seconded by Councilman Gilbert,

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION, ARTS & CULTURE TO ENTER INTO A CONTRACT WITH FAMILY CONCESSIONS FOR FOOD AND BEVERAGE CONCESSIONAIRE SERVICES FOR THE SOLIDERS AND SAILORS MEMORIAL AUDITORIUM, TIVOLI THEATRE, AND COMMUNITY THEATRE, WITH RENTAL PAYMENTS BASED UPON PERCENTAGES OF GROSS RECEIPTS, AND THE INITIAL TERM TO BE TWELVE (12) MONTHS, WITH THE OPTION TO EXTEND FOR TWO (2) TWELVE (12) MONTH TERMS

Was adopted.

AGREEMENT

On motion of Councilwoman Scott, seconded by Councilman Rico,

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE ADMINISTRATOR OF THE DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS TO ENTER INTO AN AGREEMENT WITH CHARLES KING ARCHITECTS FOR PROFESSIONAL SERVICES RELATIVE TO CONTRACT NO. W-11-002-101, ROOF REPLACEMENTS FOR WASTE RESOURCES DIVISION, IN AN AMOUNT NOT TO EXCEED THIRTY THOUSAND THREE HUNDRED FIFTY DOLLARS (\$30,350.00)

Was adopted.

CONTRACT

On motion of Councilman Rico, seconded by Councilwoman Berz,

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE RENEWAL OF THE PERSONAL SERVICES CONTRACT WITH DON SNEED D/B/A/ DON SNEED APPRAISALS AND INVESTIGATIONS IN AN ESTIMATED ANNUAL AMOUNT OF FIFTEEN THOUSAND DOLLARS (\$15,000.00)

Was adopted.

RESCIND RESOLUTION 25903

City Attorney McMahan stated the net effect of this is Resolution 25903 changed the name from Second Street to Bluff View and this action will reverse the process, in essence, to revert it to the way it was before and it will be Second Street, not Bluff View.

RESCIND RESOLUTION 25903 (Continued)

Councilwoman Scott stated for clarification, it will go back to East Second Street which is what they requested. City Attorney McMahan responded "correct".

On motion of Councilman McGary, seconded by Councilman Murphy,
A RESOLUTION TO RESCIND RESOLUTION NO. 25903 TO CHANGE THE
RIGHT-OF-WAY NAME OF THE 400 BLOCK OF EAST 2ND STREET TO THE
400 BLOCK OF BLUFF VIEW

Was adopted.

WAIVE FEES

On motion of Councilman Rico, seconded by Councilwoman Scott,

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIIZING THE WAIVER OF FEES AT THE WOOD
RECYCLING CENTER THROUGH JUNE 30, 2011
Was adopted.

WAIVE FEES

On motion of Councilman McGary, seconded by Councilman Gilbert,
A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE WAIVER OF FEES FOR AMERICAN
IDOL LOCAL CONSTESTANT LAUREN ALAINA'S CHATTANOOGA
HOMECOMING PARADE AND CONCERT ON SATURDAY, MAY 14,
2011, FROM 10:00 A.M. TO 3:00 P.M. ON WALNUT STREET BRIDGE AND
COOLIDGE PARK, AND FURTHER AUTHORIZING COLLECTION OF
CONTRIBUTIONS TO BE DONATED TO AN APPROPRIATE DISASTER

Was adopted.

RELIEF ORGANIZATION

OVERTIME

Overtime for the week ending April 28, 2011 totaled \$8,894.85.

PERSONNEL

The following personnel matters were reported for the various departments:

PERSONNEL (Continued)

PUBLIC WORKS DEPARTMENT:

- **CECIL L. MCKIBBEN** Promotion, Crew Worker 2, City Wide Services, Range 4, \$29,323.84 annually, effective April 22, 2011
- **DAVID L. MASSENGALE** Promotion, Equipment Operator 5, City Wide Services, Range 12, \$31,021.00 annually, effective April 22, 2011.
- **JIMMY A. COMBS** Promotion, Equipment Operator 4, City Wide Services, Range 10, \$35,276.80 annually, effective April 8, 2011.
- **RICHARD DAVIS** Hire, Equipment Operator 4, City Wide Services, Range 10, \$28,137.00 annually, effective March 25, 2011.
- **PRESTON L. ROBERTS** Hire, Forestry Technician, City Wide Services, Range 12, \$31,021.00 annually, effective April 25, 2011.
- BRIAN K. CONRY Demotion (involuntary), Crew Worker 2, City Wide Services, Range 4, \$31,021.12 annually, effective April 25, 2011.
- **RICHARD RANKIN** Resignation, Equipment Operator 4, City Wide Services, effective April 7, 2011.
- ALEX V. FREEMAN Family Medical Leave, Crew Worker 1, City Wide Services, effective April 15-July 7, 2011.
- **JAMES H. FRANCIS** Family Medical Leave, City Wide Services, Equipment Operator 5, effective April 15 July 7, 2011.
- CLAYTON E. HARWOOD Retirement, Crew Supervisor 3, City Wide Services, effective March 28, 2011.

INFORMATION SYSTEMS:

- **BRENT PAGE** Hire, IT Specialist, Range 19, \$45,000.00 annually, effective April 29, 2011.
- ZACH CULLIS Hire, Network Analyst, Range 22, \$59,000.00 annually, effective May 2, 2011.

PERSONNEL (Continued)

CHATTANOOGA FIRE DEPARTMENT:

• **SCOTT BALIFF** – Suspension (1 day without pay), Firefighter Senior, effective April 28, 2011.

EMERGENCY PURCHASE

Admin. Swafford explained that this purchase of Crime and Property Insurance is for the eleven locations of Head Start; that the policy went into effect in the previous administration on February 1 and at some point there were some questions because it was not bid out; that it was under the Tennessee Municipal League (TML) which did not require a bid. He stated the Head Start Center has an agent and even though it was not bid out there were eight quotes taken for the insurance and three quotes were returned; at the point they were returned in purchasing there was some discussion whether it should have been bid out. He stated if it is not TML it should be bid out; that the problem at the moment is that it went into effect February 1 and should have been paid within 30 days and at some point it just came across his desk. He stated if it is not paid by next Wednesday they will cancel the insurance policy and we will have to start over. He requested since there were three bid quotes presented and the one being asked for consideration for approval is \$3,000 less than the cost in the previous year. He stated in the next year if it is not TML they understand the procedure is it would need to be bid through the City's purchasing department.

The emergency purchase of Property and Crime Insurance Coverage for the Department of Human Services on R42543 to Selective Insurance Company of South Carolina in the amount of \$11,591 was duly reported and signed in open meeting.

REFUND

On motion of Councilman McGary, seconded by Councilwoman Berz, the Administrator of Finance was authorized to issue the following refund of property tax:

CHATTEM INC. \$7,544.36

PURCHASES

On motion of Councilwoman Berz, seconded by Councilman Rico, the following purchases were approved for use by the various departments:

PARKS AND RECREATION:

SOUTHERN ATHLETIC FIELDS (Lowest and best bid) R39102

Blanket Contract for Sure/Rapid Dry

\$10,000.00 - Annual approximation

PUBLIC WORKS DEPARTMENT:

ROME ELCTRIC MOTOR WORKS (Lowest and best bid) R41300/300986

Six Variable Frequency Drives

\$46,800.00

PERSONNEL:

NEOGOV (Single source) R42238

License, Software Support per TCA 6-56-304.6

\$16,080.00

CLAIM SETTLEMENT

City Attorney McMahan requested approval of a claim settlement of \$35,000 involving a motor vehicle accident of a public works driver who struck the rear of the vehicle driven by the claimant, Annissa Phillips, in August. He stated the impact was severe enough to total her vehicle; her medical bills to date are \$12,911 and she was out of work from August through September 20 and lost \$9,600 in wages. He stated the total medical was in the range of \$20,000 and asked permission to settle for \$35,000.

CLAIM SETTLEMENT (Continued)

On motion of Councilman Murphy, seconded by Councilwoman Berz the City Attorney was so authorized.

REQUEST TO WAIVE LANDFILL FEE

Councilman McGary stated he has been approached by individuals requesting the Council to take action for those adversely affected by the tornado, principally concerning waiving the landfill fees for individuals who have debris and other items. He asked if there is the possibility for a limited time for fees to be waived at the landfill.

Chairman Ladd stated there was a Resolution on the agenda this evening for the wood recycling center.

Admin. Leach stated part of the question is what they really want to put in the landfill; that normally garbage is picked up and the department is running the garbage routes now. He stated the debris put on the side of the road will be picked up and disposed of by the city; that he is a little concerned about what we would be waiving at the landfill because that is a measured landfill and we charge folks to haul up there. He stated if it is something they are not putting on the side of the road now he is a little concerned about that; that he cannot understand what it might be. He stated they are doing the wood recycling in areas of town now and will have three different wood recycling places and they are working with FEMA to supplement some of our costs so FEMA will be supplementing that in the future whatever the 80/20 or 75/25 split might be. He stated they are asking people to separate it on the side of the road and they will come by and pick it up, either public works or a contractor will pick it up and it will be properly disposed. He stated he is confused by what they are trying to take to the landfill as it is a sanitary landfill and do not like a lot of other things put in it; that in this case it is an extraordinary situation and they will work with the citizens to make sure anything they put out will be picked up.

City Attorney McMahan stated he has been reading the FEMA regulations, policies and procedures for disaster recovery and one of the things they require are white goods like refrigerators and things of that character that have gases in them that have to be specially handled and treated like the Freon and treated separately. He stated it is as Admin Leach stated the procedure that will be followed is we assume it will go out for bids to get a contractor to come in and clean up the areas of the city; that they will clean up the brush and trash; that the white goods that are put out are limited exceptions and they will clean up debris from houses that have been destroyed or a garage.

REQUEST TO WAIVE LANDFILL FEE (Continued)

City Attorney McMahan stated those items all separated can be properly disposed of and we can be reimbursed via the FEMA program because it has been declared a disaster recovery area; that we need the citizens to cooperate because we are overburdened right now handling the true emergency of getting the streets open for emergency services and getting the power back on. He stated as soon as we get beyond the first local phase we will have a contractor come in and help the citizens clean up the whole city.

Councilman Murphy added for any insured loss if there is construction debris and it is an insured loss, the homeowner is looking at their \$1,000 or \$2,000 deductible no matter what happens with the materials waste and if we were to waive the landfill fees all we are really doing is avoiding those insurers from paying for that portion of the loss and the utilization of our services. He stated if the homeowner is uninsured they are going to just put their sofa that is soaked and wet at the side of the road and the city will pick it up anyway; that it would be essentially kind of ill advised and a peculiar situation where people are already getting the help they need. He stated he and probably everyone else threw out everything in their refrigerator and asked if the tonnage of the automated routes is up vastly.

Admin Leach stated everything is up vastly; that they now have a few crews in Lookout Valley and the balance of the crews doing emergency clearing and picking up on the side. He stated they are asking people to be patient and were running 19 crews last week, running Monday through Saturday and are about at a point where most of the roads are cleared, with a few left due to electrical lines being involved as they want to make sure the crews are safe. He stated if the electrical line is wrapped around the trunk of the tree they do not touch it until the Power Board assures the wire is not "hot". He stated they are getting everything off the side of the road to have passage and allow the crews to get through; that private property is another matter as they cannot go on private property. He stated this will be a long effort and hope they can get a local construction company or a firm in to do the rehabilitation; that they are looking at bringing in folks and equipment on a contract basis.

Councilwoman Scott asked if we are still requiring people to call 311 for brush pickup; that she has had calls from people saying due to the volume and the fact that in Lookout Valley almost every road is

REQUEST TO WAIVE LANDFILL FEE (Continued)

Admin. Leach stated they are running the roads mostly right now; that they are keeping records internally and the crew is noting where there is debris they can attack; that he would suggest waiting a couple days before calling 311 as he has seen the volume of traffic, which is unbelievable, as to how many 311 calls have come in. He stated people are going to have to be patients as it was a huge event; that the Council was informed about it last week and is sorry it came true; that if anyone has been to Lookout Valley people will know how incredibly devastated that area was, as well as other areas, as power is not on in all sections of the community and it will take awhile.

Councilwoman Scott asked if it is accurate to say in those areas that have been really heavily affected not to worry if they cannot get through to 311; that the department will run the streets until it is done. Adm. Leach suggested that people wait until next week if there is still a massive issue to make sure they know about it; that they are pretty familiar with what is going on in most of the districts now. He stated they have concentrated a lot on a few areas and are now spread out throughout the city.

Councilwoman Scott stated she saw it right after the devastation and has seen it several times since then, that Public Works and the contractors have done an amazing job! She stated there is still a lot of work to be done and expressed thanks to Public Works, Fire and Police, the contractors and EPB because as bad as it has been it is progressively getting better and thank you!

Councilman Benson stated the way he understands it the deadline for burning permits from the Air Pollution Bureau has been extended. Admin. Leach stated he had not heard there is an extension for sure. Councilman Benson stated he heard there is an extension of 30 days for burn permits so that is one solution, some of it can be burned probably.

Councilman Benson announced that Bob Colby, the Director of the Air Pollution Bureau, and his wife's house was totally destroyed; that they were in a closet and one was seriously injured and the other pretty badly injured. He stated it is his belief it can be encouraged when it is to get a burning permit past May 2, which is normally the deadline. Admin. Leach stated he is not familiar if they extended that or not, yet.

Councilman McGary echoed Councilwoman Scott's comments and thanked Public Works for their hard work and continued hard work they will provide to our citizens.

REQUEST TO WAIVE LANDFILL FEE (Continued)

Admin. Leach stated this was a team effort with Fire and Police, including volunteers, church, community organizations and it was great to see that! He stated when all traffic signals went out folks were pretty good and came to a stop at the signals; that it was neat to see everyone responding in a community way and not being aggressive at the intersections. He stated it is very rewarding to see citizens rising to the occasion!

PASSING OF LORENZO WHITE

Councilman Benson stated Parks and Recreation lost an employee, Lorenzo White, who was a long time equipment operator and was a good employee.

Admln. Zehnder stated Mr. White was a long term employee whose funeral was held today at noon; that it is a loss to the department as he was a very faithful and dedicated worker.

MESSER HEARING

Chairman Ladd stated she was contacted today by the Council's attorney for the hearing, Larry Cash, who is handling the case, who stated he had been contacted by Jack Benson, Jr., attorney for Mr. Messer, that we postpone the hearing again. She stated she is chairing the panel along with Councilmen Scott and Murphy; that she knows this has been postponed two other times.

City attorney McMahan stated that Chairman Ladd is correct about the two postponements; that the first postponement was due to Mr. Messer changing Counsel and does not recall the reason for the second. He stated this is a major hearing and there could be complications; that it is the will of the Council to pass it.

Chairman Ladd stated the reason given by Mr. Benson is that he has had an absence with a key employee in his office that would impede his ability to be prepared and do a thorough job on Monday and asked for the delay. She asked the other two panelists thoughts and both agreed to the postponement and would let Mr. Cash know the postponement has been approved with the thought we need to be ready to go the next time. She stated this is the last hearing the Council will be hearing and is anxious to get the last one heard to move into the new way of handling things.

MESSER HEARING (Continued)

Councilman Murphy stated Councilwoman Ladd can put down an order that tells them "this is it" unless somebody is hospitalized or what have you. Chairman Ladd expressed agreement.

COMMITTEES

Councilman Murphy scheduled a meeting of the **Legal and Legislative Committee for Tuesday**, **May 10**.

Councilman Rico scheduled a meeting of the **Public Works Committee for Tuesday**, **May 10 immediately following the Agenda session**.

Councilwoman Scott scheduled a meeting of the **Personnel and Audit Committee for next Tuesday**, **May 10** to discuss deferred compensation for public employees and the consultant for fire promotional testing. She stated the plan will be available for public employees to review and can be reviewed in the Council office or they can contact the Council Clerk and a copy can be sent to interested persons.

AGENDA: MAY 10, 2011

Chairman Ladd asked if there are questions regarding next week's agenda and noted all matters were discussed earlier today during the Agenda Session.

RULES OF PROCEDURE FOR ADDRESSING THE COUNCIL

At this time City Attorney McMahan read from the Council's Rules of Procedure with reference to persons wishing to address the Council on non-agenda matters.

BOB PAP

Bob Pap, President of Accurate Automation, stated he was talking personally about the catastrophe our community has endured; that we have not learned a lot of lessons from previous tornadoes that have hit our city.

BOB PAP (Continued)

Mr. Pap stated the response we have had has endangered the public and we should be doing things smarter. He stated houses like 2316 Center Street that had a tree fall on it should be marked off immediately so people know; that he was there when the owner was putting junk out and asked if he had bothered to check his building and he had not and three Mexicans "popped out" of the building; that people could be dead in certain buildings and we have not analyzed where our buildings are and we need to have better control. He gave an example of the cell phones of today which have GEO located cameras in a lot of them and if we had an FTP site we could put up pictures early so the police and fire departments could know all the structures around town that have been crushed and we would be able to analyze carefully what is going on and we should have that capability. He stated we rushed in and bought Motorola telephones for people getting out in the field with about 10 square miles of coverage; that with today's group four and group five cell phone coverage there is the availability for the public to provide where it is, what is going on and this would benefit everyone and the Electric Power Board. He stated he is not asking people to roam all over town, just their own area.

Mr. Pap stated we are supposed to be calling 311 for pick up and a lot of people are spending a lot of time and burning up their battery calling 311; that there is a better way to do this because a lot of people have very little battery, a key portion of what is going on; that if 311 is not going to be available let people put in the information over at a fire house and collect that because people are calling and they are frustrated. He stated we need to distribute leadership around town and there is the need for visibility in the districts so people will have the ability to see the leadership and have a couple policemen to help, especially when there are people on dialysis and other things that may bring key information; that there may not be anybody to have compassion in a fire house or a local area to get somebody safe. He stated God help us if something goes wrong on the water!

Chairman Ladd thanked Mr. Pap for his comments noting we do have people present from emergency services that heard his comments.

Councilman Benson stated several years ago there was an alarm system for a tornado on top of the last school building where he was and asked what happened to that. Mr. Johnson responded he did not know; that emergency services would probably know. Councilman Benson stated we need to go back to some form of alarm system to alert people to start taking cover.

BOB PAP (Continued)

Councilwoman Berz added that neighborhood cell phone trees where people have been in constant contact with one another works; that Council members have been out and about in the various districts and volunteers in medicine have been very available, at least in her district, to help people. She stated the Council is to be commended on what they have done; that emergency services are to be commended, particularly in the city. She stated Mr. Pap's points are really good about batteries running down and that is why Mr. Leach said 311 did not have to be called; that she and other Council members have sent out multiple e-mails and mass phone calls telling them that; that there has been a lot of really good stuff that is going on and expressed appreciation to Mr. Pap for adding some of his ideas.

Councilman Murphy stated one point Mr. Pap made that would be more efficient and something we should look into is whether people would be able to text 311, not 911, but 311 which would certainly prevent people from "sitting on hold" because the operator is dealing with dozens and dozens of calls. He stated he did not know if that is in the works or not but if it is not we certainly can get it that way. He stated he remembers tornado sirens while growing up; that what would be more effective is something similar to what the Sheriff has by way of reverse 911, but a text casting service that can send everybody the same text message with the same alert at the same time would work. He stated he knows there are several public schools parents he is friends with that have complained that the method for getting the information out about what was going on at particularly schools was not very efficient and he noted that the PTA should raise the money as these services are not very expensive to pay the fee to have a text casting group; that the principal can enter the text message. He stated he never used to text and always wanted a simple phone and noted that his mother texts, now. He stated it is becoming ubiquitous the way that people communicate and we do need to adapt some of these emergency procedures to this environment because it is a wonderful technology and it is efficient.

Mr. Pap stated part of the problem is the fiber optic system; that when towers go out from the tornado there is a "hole" and it may take a day to reconfigure. He stated just saying we are going to text might not work; that Councilman Benson has a valid point, getting the "horn" out allows us to make up for the terminal or end points that disappear; that we may have no communication at all or worse have no cell or e-mail services.

BOB PAP (Continued)

Councilwoman Scott stated Councilman Murphy makes a good comment about the reverse notification and wondered if that happened -- did/does anyone know about a message that went out in advance as a warning via that system. She stated she did not get one and is not sure who in city government would be appropriate; that we need to make a contact. She asked if the Council would like for her to call as she is not sure who should be doing it and would like to know if the system was in effect because it goes over all of Hamilton County. She wondered how it performed and if that would be in advance before the disaster happens; that if that was something that did function, did it go to all areas and if it did not what could we do or request be done next time.

Mr. Johnson stated all that is being talked about involves the county emergency services function; that on Tuesday afternoon Randy Parker, who is probably the head emergency guy in the city, sent out an e-mail to everyone on the e-mail system with weather forecasts that came out of Morristown.

Councilwoman Scott stated she knows he made mention of it at a Council meeting that we were going to have some inclement weather that we needed to prepare for; that the question in her mind is, is there a system for Hamilton County that was emergency prepared in advance, did it go to all of Hamilton County or just to certain areas. She stated it may be our responsibility to track and just ask that question.

Mr. Johnson stated that is their function to do and does not know if it happened.

Councilwoman Scott stated there may be a glitch in the system that they may not be aware of.

Chairman Ladd asked for a follow-up discussion in next week's Legal and Legislative Committee. Councilman Murphy stated since his Committee includes Safety, "yes".

Chairman Ladd stated we can have dialogue and get some of the answers and forward some of the comments heard.

ADJOURNMENT

Chairman	Ladd	adjourned	the	meeting	of	the	Chattanooga	Council	until
Tuesday, M	lay 10,	2011 at 6:00) p.m	۱.					

	CHAIRMAN
CLERK OF COUNCIL	

(A LIST OF NAMES OF PERSONS IN ATTENDANCE IS FILED WITH MINUTE MATERIAL OF THIS DATE)